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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of December 14, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, and Lentz


Late:

Commissioner Maturo (arrived at 7:36 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Chairman Jameel proposed taking Item H.3, the public hearing on the 360 Kings Road use permit, before “Old Business.”  Community Development Director Prince suggested moving Item G.1, the General Plan update review, to the end of “New Business.”  Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda with those amendments.  The motion was seconded by Commission Lentz and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of August 24, 2006 Regular Meeting


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of October 26, 2006 Regular Meeting.


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 4 - 0 with respect to the October 26 minutes and 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining) with respect to the August 24 minutes.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel reported that the Commission had received no written communications regarding items on the agenda.

NEW BUSINESS (Out of Order)


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  360 Kings Road; Use Permit UP-12-06, Use Permit and Accessibility Improvement Permit for 41.5-ft. tall elevator located 5 ft. from front property line; Calvin B. Webster, applicant & owner; APN 007-471-030


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant proposes installing an elevator between the garage and entry stairway at the front of the house.  He advised that a use permit is required because the elevator, 41.5 feet tall, exceeds the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property, and an accessibility improvement permit is required to allow the elevator to be located 2.5 feet within the required 7.5-foot setback.  Senior Planner Tune noted the required findings for approval were detailed in the staff report.


Senior Planner Tune said the existing house is 35 feet tall, the maximum allowed when the house was built.  He stated that although the elevator will not extend above the existing roofline, its measured height is greater because of its location farther down the slope to provide access from the street level.  To locate the elevator farther back from the street would require extensive work to the existing house and additional excavation into the hillside.


Senior Planner Tune noted that as proposed, the elevator appears to fit in well with the existing balconies and garage at the front of the house.  He said the color, siting, and orientation of the elevator will be designed to minimize its visual impacts.  He recommended conditional approval of the use permit and accessibility improvement permit.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Calvin Webster, applicant and owner, provided photographs of the existing house.  He explained that the elevator is necessary because of his advancing age and health problems.  He added that he lives alone and takes pride in being independent, and he requested that the Planning Commission grant his application.


Commissioner Hunter asked if alternative elevator placements had been considered.  Mr. Webster said he considered other options.  He explained that it was impractical to put the elevator inside the house because extensive structural modifications would be required.


Commissioner Hunter noted the diagram in his packet showed a door facing the street to the elevator shaft; he asked how people inside the house will enter the elevator.  Mr. Webster explained that the elevator will also open on the other side, facing the house.  He said the elevator operates quietly.  He added that the elevator will be equipped with a telephone, as required by code.


Chairman Jameel asked when the plans will be submitted.  Mr. Webster said that in response to his original submittal, the staff recommended having plans prepared by a professional architect or engineer and obtaining a report from a soils engineer.  He stated that he was currently in the process of hiring those consultants.  He noted the staff recommended that he proceed with the use permit and accessibility improvement permit as a first step.


Commissioner Hunter confirmed that the neighbors had been notified of the project and none had objected. 


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter moved to conditionally grant the use permit and accessibility improvement permit as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the elevator will be usable in the event of an emergency.  He noted that some elevators automatically return to the ground floor, for example.  Mr. Webster responded that the elevator is fire-rated.  He said he was not aware of any requirements for residential elevators to return to the ground floor for use by firefighters and emergency response people.


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Southeast of Sierra Point Parkway & Shoreline Court; Environmental Review ER-3-05; Draft Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for a proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in 5 buildings; 1,799 parking spaces, including a 6-level parking structure with 1,249 spaces; and 2,500 square feet of retail space on approximately 22.8 vacant acres, involving proposed text amendments to the Sierra Point Commercial/Retail/Office (SP C/R/O) General Plan designation (GP-2-05) and Sierra Point Commercial (SP-CRO) zoning district (RZ-2-05) to permit research and development uses, including limited animal testing; amendment to the Sierra Point Design Guidelines; and project design approval (DP-6-05); Slough Estates, applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-7-165-080, -090 & -100


Principal Planner Swiecki reported that the City’s draft environmental impact report (EIR) on the Slough biotech campus development proposal was ready for public review and City consideration.  He noted this project also involves amendments to the SP-CRO Sierra Point Commercial zoning district, Sierra Point Design Guidelines, and the General Plan’s “Sierra Point Commercial/Retail/Office” land use designation; as well as project design approval.  


Principal Planner Swiecki said the purposes of this meeting are to review the draft EIR; to hear an overview presentation from LSA Associates, the City’s EIR consultant; and to receive comments from the Planning Commission and members of the public.  He clarified that no decisions were required of the Planning Commission on the draft EIR or the project at this point.  He advised that once the public comment period on the draft EIR closes, the City and the EIR consultant will prepare a final EIR, which will be presented to the Planning Commission for consideration, in conjunction with possible action on the project. 


Principal Planner Swiecki introduced Judith Malamut of LSA, the EIR consultant, to provide the Planning Commission with a summary of the draft EIR.  

Commissioner Hunter questioned if this item was being taken out of order.  After some discussion, the Planning Commission agreed to clarify the agenda order with another motion.


Commissioner Hunter moved to revise his earlier motion to clarify the Commission’s intent of taking Item H.3 before “Old Business” and moving Item G.1 to the end of the agenda, and to take Item H.1 after Item H.3.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Ms. Malamut said she served as LSA Associates’ project manager for the Sierra Point project’s draft EIR.  She introduced her associates, David Clore, managing principal of the Berkeley office, and Hanna Young. 


Ms. Malamut noted that oral and written comments on the draft EIR are welcome.  She asked people to confine their comments to the draft  EIR itself rather than on the merits of the project.  Ms. Malamut advised that the deadline for written comments is January 2, 2007, the end of the 45-day comment period.


Ms. Malamut described the project site and history.  She noted the current Sierra Point master plan calls for three buildings, approximately 630,000 square feet, and an above-ground parking garage at this site.  She stated that the applicant is instead proposing a biotech campus of five three- to four-story buildings for office and research and development uses, for a total of approximately 540,000 square feet; one six-level parking structure in the southeastern corner of the site, and a number of surface parking lots to serve the buildings.  Ms. Malamut noted the project also includes improvements to the Bay Trail and transfer of 89,815 square feet of office space to Parcel 3, an undeveloped parcel in the northwestern corner of the Sierra Point peninsula.  She pointed out that this figure represents the difference between the square footage approved in the existing master plan and what is being proposed for the biotech project.  Ms. Malamut showed a site plan and pointed out key features.


Ms. Malamut said the biotech project will require a number of other approvals, including an amendment to the General Plan designation and zoning, modifications to the Sierra Point Design Guidelines, and design approval.


Ms. Malamut summarized the steps in the CEQA process, including a scoping meeting in January, 2006 and publication of the draft DEIR in November, 2006.  She noted that once the public comment period closes on January 2, 2007, LSA will review and respond to all written comments and produce a final EIR.  The final EIR will come to the Planning Commission for approval, and the project approvals will follow after that.


Ms. Malamut stated that the draft EIR analyzes potentially significant impacts from this project and recommends appropriate mitigation measures.  She said LSA worked with the City to develop criteria defining what constitutes a significant impact for each topic analyzed in the EIR.


Ms. Malamut presented and discussed some of the key findings of the draft EIR.  She said that with respect to traffic and circulation, the EIR analyzed the level of service at ten intersections and six freeway segments for two project scenarios, the current level of development with the project added and future cumulative development conditions plus the project.  Ms. Malamut showed a map of the intersections and freeway segments analyzed.  


Ms. Malamut reported that the EIR analysis found significant impacts associated with the project for the intersections closest to the project, impacts that would be exacerbated in the future under a cumulative development scenario.  Ms. Malamut noted that proper mitigation measures could achieve a less-than-significant impact on service at all intersections, except for the intersection of Sierra Point Parkway and the U.S. 101 northbound ramp, which will continue its current “F” rating.


For the freeway segments analyzed in the draft EIR, Ms. Malamut noted, there were no significant impacts under existing conditions, but there were a number of segments of U.S. 101 affected by the cumulative development scenario.  She said that even with congestion management programs to reduce car trips and encourage public transportation, trips could not be reduced enough to avoid significant impacts on freeway congestion.


Ms. Malamut advised that LSA Associates also evaluated the geology, soils, and seismicity of the proposed development site.  She said the site lies on top of an old landfill, and there are concerns about the effects of ground-shaking in major earthquakes and soil stability.  She noted there is a geotechnical report that identifies specific mitigation techniques that can be applied to reduce all of these significant impacts to a less-than-significant level.


Ms. Malamut said the draft EIR addresses hydrology and water quality and impacts from runoff, chemical releases during construction, and various contaminants and concludes there are ways of mitigating all these problems to less-than-significant levels.


In looking at biological resources, Ms. Malamut reported, LSA found no sign of burrowing owls currently on the site; although, they are known to inhabit riprap in the Bay Area.  To be cautious, the draft EIR proposes mitigation measures to avoid disturbances to bird habitat and nesting areas.  Ms. Malamut noted the draft EIR also addresses the need to control runoff to prevent degradation of marine habitat and fish habitat in the Bay.  She added that there are available ways of reducing impacts on biological resources to a less-than-significant level.


Ms. Malamut noted that because this is a biotech project, the draft EIR looked carefully at hazards and hazardous materials and how they are regulated, and concluded that these hazards could also be mitigated.


Ms. Malamut said the draft EIR addresses utilities and infrastructure and considers issues associated with the adequacy of water resources, the stability of the former landfill area, and emergency response needs.  She advised that water fire flow requirements are contained in the Fire Code, which is enforced by the North County Fire Authority.


Ms. Malamut stated that the project has the potential to generate a peak wastewater flow that exceeds the capacity of the current lift station and sewer lines.  She said the applicant will be required to pay for an additional pump or whatever additional facilities are required.  She added that because the site is situated on landfill, additional mitigation measures will be required to ensure proper installation of utility lines and connections.


Ms. Malamut noted that the draft EIR identified two significant impacts on visual resources:  the degradation of the existing view of the Bay because of construction of the parking garage, and the potential that the project will create a new source of light and glare.  She said the draft EIR identifies mitigation measures to reduce these impacts to less-than-significant levels, and the draft EIR includes recommendations for making the garage itself appear more visually attractive, but the impact from the garage will be significant and unavoidable.


Ms. Malamut stated that besides looking at the project proposed by the applicant, the draft EIR considers a range of reasonable alternatives that would attain the same objectives and minimize impacts.  She said two project alternatives were considered, a no-project alternative, meaning the current master plan, and a revised site plan alternative that reduces impacts on views.  She described each alternative in more detail.  She noted the revised site plan calls for two parking structures instead of one.


Ms. Malamut welcomed comments from Commissioners and members of the public.


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged that a biotech use on a landfill site could be incompatible if it involves use of hazardous materials, and he asked if the Slough proposal entails use, generation, storage, or transport of hazardous materials.  Ms. Malamut said these activities could be associated with future uses.


With respect to water supply and fire flow issues, Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of pumping water from the Bay in lieu of the mitigation strategy as proposed.  Ms. Malamut responded that LSA worked closely with the City Engineer/Public Works Director to develop the mitigation approach.  

Principal Planner Swiecki elaborated that to his knowledge there were no existing systems in Brisbane using bay water for fire protection.  The City does have tie-ins with adjacent water systems in place elsewhere in the City, and the City Engineer is comfortable with that mitigation approach

Commissioner Hunter expressed concern about the visual impact of the parking garage, and he asked if the possibility of a “living” wall had been considered as a way of minimizing the impacts.  He explained the concept of a “living” wall, citing a building in Paris that incorporated these principles.  Ms. Malamut said the draft EIR identifies landscaping and planting as a mitigation measure to soften the visual impact of the structure.  Commissioner Hunter encouraged consideration of green building and sustainability in the landscaping design.


Commissioner Hunter noted the traffic studies should take lunchtime traffic into account, as well as the morning and evening peak hours.  He asked if there were any ways to reduce traffic impacts, especially at the Sierra Point Parkway intersection with U.S. 101.  Ms. Malamut noted that Caltrans determines the need for improvements at certain locations, and there is little the applicant can do to solve the freeway congestion problem, except to reduce trips.  She said that for this reason, the draft EIR recommendations focus on ways to reduce trips by using shuttles, mass transit, and ride-sharing, for example.


Commissioner Hunter asked if there are any projects anticipated in the future that will affect traffic congestion near Sierra Point.  Ms. Malamut said the draft EIR takes into account all foreseeable transportation projects in San Francisco, South San Francisco, and Brisbane for which funding has been approved.  


Commissioner Maturo observed that the staff report indicates the project will be built on pilings in old Bay mud.  She expressed concern about the potential for liquefaction.  Ms. Malamut said the buildings will be constructed on a series of 250-feet pilings engineered to withstand strong ground shaking and differential settlement.  Commissioner Maturo confirmed that the piles will pierce the permeable cap over the landfill.  Ms. Malamut explained that the cap is at the top of the landfill.  She advised that there are standard mitigation techniques to ensure that contaminants stay below the cap after it is pierced.


Commissioner Maturo asked for clarification of the approximately 89,000 square feet of office space being transferred to the northwest corner of Sierra Point.  Ms. Malamut explained that as part of the development agreement for Sierra Point, the landowners have the ability to transfer unused square footage from one parcel to another.  She said that when a development is proposed for the currently vacant parcel, the developer will be able to use the additional 89,000 square feet there.  She noted that the nature and details of that future development will not be defined until a development is proposed.  Ms. Malamut added that the draft EIR took the additional square footage into account in its cumulative analysis.


Commissioner Lentz noted the revised plan shows the Bay Trail not going through the parking lot, as in the original plan.  Ms. Malamut said rerouting the trail to avoid the parking lot was one of the mitigations proposed to the original plan.  Commissioner Lentz asked why the pedestrian walkways did not connect with the Bay Trail.  Ms. Malamut responded that LSA evaluated the site plan proposed by the applicant.  She noted connections can be added if the City wants them.  Commissioner Lentz spoke in support of connecting the pedestrian paths to the Bay Trail.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the intersection of Sierra Point Parkway and 101 is already difficult, especially for drivers coming to the site from the north.  He asked what can be done to mitigate those impacts.  Ms. Malamut said the EIR defines the mitigation measures for those areas, including widening lanes, establishing appropriate turn lanes, and adding an additional lane.


Commissioner Lentz asked why housing was not included one of the alternatives analyzed in the EIR.  Ms. Malamut replied that housing was not an approved use in the master plan or the City’s General Plan.


Commissioner Lentz noted the General Plan talks about establishing a more natural shoreline, and this objective was validated in comments made by members of the public at visioning sessions.  Ms. Malamut stated that the landscaping plan calls for maintaining rock near the shoreline and plantings farther away.


Commissioner Lentz asked how the revised site plan, with two garages in different locations, would affect retail uses at the site.  Ms. Malamut clarified that no retail uses are proposed in the alternative.  She said the corner of Sierra Point near the garage might be an appropriate location for a more active retail use in the future.


Commissioner Lentz said one of the ideas emphasized at the Project for Public Spaces placemaking workshop was the need to create more public activity in the area.  Ms. Malamut noted the project as proposed would not preclude those opportunities in the greater Sierra Point area.  

Chairman Jameel asked if the draft EIR took into account the hotel and condominium project being considered for Sierra Point.  Ms. Malamut clarified that the analysis included all projects that had been approved under the current master plan, and the hotel/condo project had not been approved.  She added that the cumulative analysis that looks at potential impacts in 2030 assumes that Sierra Point will be completely built out by then.


Chairman Jameel said he was concerned about the draft EIR’s finding that traffic impacts at the intersection with U.S. 101 could not be mitigated to raise the grade above “F,” and he urged the developer to think about ways to address that problem.  Ms. Malamut acknowledged that even if the developer initiates programs to reduce car trips, traffic at the intersection will remain an “F” level of service.  She stated that the draft EIR contains a number of recommendations for each intersection.  


Chairman Jameel observed that the portion of Sierra Point Parkway that fronts U.S. 101 cannot be widened to accommodate more traffic, and because it serves as the single point of access to Sierra Point from Brisbane, there could be a problem in an emergency.  He expressed concern that use of hazardous materials at the site could result in the need to evacuate people quickly, adding that biotech facilities could be targets for terrorist attacks.  He recommended taking these safety and security threats into account.  Ms. Malamut said police and fire authorities reviewed the plan to verify that sufficient emergency access is provided. 


Chairman Jameel commented that the dimensions of the piers supporting the buildings are determined by the underlying soil structure and the load they carry.  Ms. Malamut confirmed that understanding and said LSA’s geotechnical experts had reviewed the plans and made recommendations.


Chairman Jameel recalled that at the Freedman Tung & Bottomley urban design presentation, there were some concerns expressed about the visual impact of parking structures, and the consultant recommended diagonal parking along streets in retail areas as a better alternative.  He encouraged consideration of that option.


Director Prince advised that staff plans to come back with some specific recommendations that can be incorporated in the Land Use Element of the General Plan as part of the ongoing update process.  He said those principles can then be incorporated in the design of this project and others.


Chairman Jameel noted Sierra Point should be viewed as an entire area, not as a series of individual projects.  He recommended considering an overall mix of uses, including retail, and planning parking structures and other amenities to coordinate with the uses.  Chairman Jameel said open space and open areas also need to be integrated into the development.


Director Prince commented that an inward-looking campus tends to be less inviting from a visual perspective, and five buildings instead of three makes parking more of an issue.


Commissioner Lentz said the green building ordinance currently being drafted will require all commercial buildings to be LEED Silver certified, and he asked if the buildings in this project would comply with that standard.  Principal Planner Swiecki stated that one of the mitigation measures specifies compliance with whatever standards are in effect at the time building permit applications are filed.  He added that the City Attorney was in the process of drafting the ordinance.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the five-building concept is similar to the more dynamic environment depicted in the urban design presentation, with connections between buildings, walkways, and trails.  He cited the parking garage at Fifth and Mission Streets in San Francisco as an example of combining retail and parking uses.  He suggested looking at providing some convenient services, such as food concessions, dry cleaning, shoe repair, and small grocery stores.


Chairman Jameel proposed inviting the geotechnical consultant to the next meeting.  Principal Planner Swiecki said staff and the EIR consultant will work together to coordinate the presentations.


Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, said that from walking her dog at Sierra Point, she knows wind can be a problem, and she noted the trees near the exercise park are growing horizontally because of strong winds.  She recommended making sure the landscaping plan makes use of the natural features and provides plants that can help screen the area from wind.  She suggested installing windmills at various locations along the Marina and Sierra Point shoreline.


Ms. Dillworth spoke in support of having some retail uses at the west end of Sierra Point near Shoreline Court that would serve both Brisbane and South San Francisco.


Ms. Dillworth noted that Measure A, approved by the voters, accepts a bi-county transportation plan that includes five freeway interchanges from Sierra Point Parkway to Harney Way.  She said she was surprised that others were not aware of these plans, and she recommended treating these improvements as a current rather than a future project.  Ms. Dillworth suggested considering looping a roadway from the Marina and back to U.S. 101 along the south shoreline.


Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about the safety and stability of the land in the event of an earthquake.  She noted employees who work at the site should be instructed not to leave their buildings after an earthquake until it can be verified that no landfill failure has taken place.  Ms. Dillworth noted that landfill failures occurred with the Northridge earthquake and earthquakes in Washington and Alaska.


Ms. Dillworth said she participated in the Sierra Point charrette as part of the Project for Public Spaces workshop, and there was discussion at that time about bringing light-rail service down to Sierra Point, through Oyster Point, and to the areas east of U.S. 101.  She emphasized the need to address mass transit in what she considered to be a more realistic way than shuttles and jitneys.


Ms. Dillworth provided information about nanotechnology research hazards.  She reported that the City of Berkeley just adopted a nanotechnology ordinance to control hazardous emissions and waste.  She emphasized the need for further study to find out more about potential impacts and ways to mitigate them.  She also expressed concern about ensuring that pharmaceutical waste does not get flushed down drains or disposed into landfills.


Ms. Dillworth offered to provide follow-up documents regarding the Bay Conservation and Development Commission’s goals and plans regarding climate change.


Chairman Jameel noted this matter will be discussed again at future meetings.


At 9:25 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Jameel reconvened the meeting at 9:35 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS

2. 
PUBLIC HEARING:  90 San Benito Road; Use Permit UP-8-06 and Variance V-7-06; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept subcompact on/off-street parking spaces; variances for upper-floor addition (including covered balcony) to exceed 20-ft. height limit within front 15 feet of site, and to extend into front setback, and for front and rear additions to all three floors to exceed maximum permitted floor area ratio; Alexandro Anguiano, applicant/owner; APN 007-393-130


Senior Planner Tune noted that the Planning Commission continued this item in August to allow the applicant time to revise the proposal, and the applicant has since submitted new plans for a three-story rear addition and front addition to the top floor that no longer require a variance to exceed the maximum allowable floor area ratio.  He said a use permit is still required to modify the parking requirement of two covered spaces and two on/off-street spaces to allow the applicant to provide three parking spaces in the driveway and recognize one parallel parking space across the street.  Senior Planner Tune added that if the use permit is denied, the applicant will have to excavate deeper and restructure the garage to accommodate four parking spaces.


Senior Planner Tune said that, as shown in the revised plans, the top floor addition complies with the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property.  He noted that the railing for the proposed uncovered deck on top of the existing second floor will exceed the 20-foot height limit by 1¼ feet.  


Senior Planner Tune stated that staff’s original recommendation was not to grant any variances.  However, he noted, if the Commission decides to approve a variance for the deck, the required findings will have to be made.  In particular, the deck should be subject to the condition that it have an open railing, no taller than required by the Building Code.  He said this condition would replace staff’s recommended Condition B. 


Senior Planner Tune advised that in order to comply with State law, the Planning Commission must take action on this application at this meeting, and no further continuations are possible.


Commissioner Maturo noted that staff recommended certain changes to the plans, and she asked if those were acceptable to the applicant.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that staff made those recommendations in August, and the plans were revised since then to eliminate the need for the floor area ratio variance.  He said the question before the Planning Commission is whether to allow a height exception for the deck on top of the second floor.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the exact location of the parallel parking space.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the diagram on Page 14 of the staff report and pointed out the location of the parking relative to the street.


Commissioner Hunter observed that having three parking spaces in the driveway will create a two-car in-tandem parking situation.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that understanding and noted the Planning Commission normally accepts two-car in-tandem parking spaces, but not three-car tandem arrangements.  He said the Public Works Department is responsible for delineating areas of the street that can accommodate parking.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Commissioner Hunter commented that from the drawings, it appears that the railings would be at different heights.  Alexei Lukban, representing the applicant, said the railing above the garage was existing, and he referred to a photograph in the meeting packet.  Commissioner Hunter recommended making all railings the same height.  Mr. Lukban expressed a willingness to make the railing more see-through to minimize its visual impact.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant liked the revised design, and Mr. Lukban responded that the changes make the interior seem more open, an improvement over the original plan.


Commissioner Maturo commended the applicant for revising the design to comply with the 0.72 floor area ratio, setbacks, and height limitations.  She said the result was a better overall design, and Commissioner Lentz agreed.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter expressed his appreciation to the applicant for taking the Planning Commission’s recommendations to heart and changing the design to better fit the City’s requirements.  He expressed his opinion that the proposal was consistent with what the City wanted for the streetscape, and he encouraged the applicant to soften the visual impact of the railings as much as possible with vegetation.  Commissioner Hunter urged the applicant to keep the garage usable for parking and to avoid parking vehicles outside.


Chairman Jameel recommended that the City install signs clearly showing the designated street parking areas.  Commissioner Hunter noted that requiring this applicant to park parallel to the street may set a good example for some neighbors who park perpendicular to the curb.


Commissioner Lentz commended the applicant for revising the design to better comply with City requirements.  He proposed adding a condition requiring see-through railings on both floors to minimize their visual impacts.  


Chairman Jameel suggested requiring parking signage as an enforcement tool.  Other Commissioners noted that street signage was the responsibility of the City Engineer/Public Works Director.  Chairman Jameel recommended adding a condition requiring that the property owner consult with the City Engineer regarding signage to enforce the parallel parking arrangement.


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the use permit and variances with the revised conditions.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS (Continued)


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  1122 Humboldt Road; Tentative Parcel Map Application TPM-1097, Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-06, Grading Permit EX-306, and Variance V-8-06; Tentative Parcel Map and waiver of Final Parcel Map to allow a rear addition on a portion of an Unrecorded Lot, involving approximately 500 cubic yards of grading, partially located within the jurisdiction of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan, with variances for 0-foot west side setback for a relocated garage, 1-foot front setback for new garage, and for rear addition to existing house to exceed 28-ft. height limit up to 30 ft.; Lenny Lind, applicant & owner; APN 007-463-040


Commissioner Hunter announced that he would not participate in the discussion or voting on this matter, and he left the dais.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant proposes to build an addition to the rear portion of the existing house, and because that portion of the property is part of an unrecorded Brisbane Acres lot, a tentative parcel map is required to establish the entire property as a lot of record.  He drew attention to the staff report for a detailed discussion of the findings required for approval.


Senior Planner Tune noted that because this property is split-zoned between the R-1 and R-BA Districts, staff recommends a condition requiring that the Zoning Map be amended to rezone the smaller rear portion as R-1 to match the rest of the site.  He said the amendment to the Zoning Map can be done as part of the City’s ongoing update process or through application by the property owner.  Because this project does not involve creation of any additional parcels or dedication of new streets, staff recommends waiving the requirement for a Final Parcel Map.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the rear part of the property also lies within the jurisdiction of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), triggering the need to comply with HCP requirements regarding preservation of endangered species habitat.  In this case, he said, no dedication of habitat is recommended, because there is no endangered species habitat on the site; instead, landscaping restrictions would exclude exotic pest plants, highly flammable plants, and pest-susceptible plants and prohibit planting trees in the existing open area at the rear of the property so as not to obstruct potential butterfly movement.


Senior Planner Tune observed that the site is unusual because it rises at the front and drops at the rear, so the resulting average slope does not qualify the property for the 30-foot maximum height limit that applies to all the other neighboring properties in the R-1 District.  For this reason, he said, the applicant is requesting a variance to allow the proposed addition to be 30 feet high instead of only 28.  Similarly, he noted, due to its unusual topography, the site does not qualify for the 0-foot minimum front setback for garages, and a variance is requested to allow a new two-car garage to be built at the front of the site.  

Senior Planner Tune explained that the applicant also proposes moving an existing one-car garage that extends into the public right-of-way back, and variance is required to relocate this portion farther back along the side property line that adjoins the new Humboldt Court.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the City Engineer recommends a condition requiring a guardrail to be installed along the side of the garage next to the new street.


Senior Planner Tune said the amount of grading required to build the new garage and reduce the steepness of the driveway triggers Planning Commission review.  He advised that the proposal complies with the Commission’s guidelines for grading, and the location of the entrance to the new garage from the side of the driveway will preserve the existing slope along the street.  He noted the proposal minimizes the need for retaining walls, and grading within the HCP will be limited to the footprint of the proposed addition.  


Senior Planner Tune stated that grading for the new garage will require removal of a number of cypress trees.  Staff recommends that these be replaced with trees from the City’s approved street tree list, that no trees be planted within the jurisdiction of the HCP, and that no trees be removed during the raptor nesting season.  


Senior Planner Tune said that staff recommends that the Planning Commission adopt the Mitigated Negative Declaration, find the proposed development consistent with the HCP, conditionally approve the Tentative Parcel Map, waive the requirement for a Final Parcel Map, recommend that the City Engineer issue a grading permit, and conditionally approve the variances.


Referring to a diagram in the meeting packet, Commissioner Lentz clarified the area occupied by the existing house and the location of the proposed addition.


Commissioner Lentz confirmed that the property owner will be required to pay yearly HCP fees.  Senior Planner Tune noted the fee in effect at the time will probably be approximately $800.


Commissioner Lentz asked about street-widening plans.  Senior Planner Tune said the street will be widened about 2 feet.  


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Lenny Lind, applicant and owner, said he has lived at the site for over twenty years and has been considering this project for the past decade.  He noted the remodel project will clean up an existing incursion into the right-of-way and make the intersection safer, as well as provide more space and parking.  He added that he planned to complete the work at the front of the house first so that part can be occupied when the rear is under construction.  Mr. Lind said he looks forward to beginning the work in April.


Commissioner Lentz noted that Clara Johnson had submitted a letter questioning the justification for allowing a height aove 28 feet.  He acknowledged that the staff report explains why 30 feet would be reasonable, but asked if the applicant could reduce the height slightly to comply with the 28-foot limit.  Mr. Lind responded that a lower height would make it impossible to add a deck and second floor.


Commissioner Lentz asked what architectural style Mr. Lind was considering.  Mr. Lind noted that the drawings show a Mediterranean-style stucco design.  He added that he had not yet decided upon those details.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter not voting), and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz expressed his opinion that the proposed improvements to the streetscape, the retaining wall, and the safer intersection warrant granting a minor height exception and the other requested variances.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Lentz moved to accept the staff recommendations and conditionally approve the project as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter not voting).


At 10:30 p.m., Commissioner Lentz moved to continue the meeting until 11:00 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


1.
CONTINUED STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the Slope Stability and Seismic Safety Sections of the Health and Safety Element


Community Development Director Prince said this study session was a continuation of the Planning Commission’s consideration of the slope stability and seismic safety provisions of the Health and Safety Element of the General Plan.  


Director Prince drew attention to the materials starting on Page 4 of the matrix.  He recalled that the Planning Commission had completed its review of the seismic safety provisions.  He reviewed Policy 152, and Programs 152a through 152g and pointed out the minor wording change proposed for Program 152a.  He noted that Ted Sayre, with the City’s consulting firm of Cotton Shires, had responses to some specific questions and issues the Planning Commission had raised.


Mr. Sayre discussed adding language to Program 148g to provide for removal of rock and debris.  Commissioner Hunter spoke in support of the City developing relationships with suppliers to ensure access to the supplies and equipment needed to respond to emergencies.  Director Prince pointed out that Program 148d already addresses this need.


Chairman Jameel questioned the distinction between Programs 149e and 149f.  Director Prince noted one relates to the building permit process and another pertains to the development review stage.  


Mr. Sayre recommended adding liquefaction to Program 149e.  He also drew attention to Program 155b regarding increasing sea levels.


Director Prince reviewed a minor change to Program 198c on Page 13.  He said there were a few policies and programs related to financing that will be relocated to the economic development section.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince commented that the Planning Commission can expect a very busy meeting schedule in the coming months, including a number of joint meetings with the City Council regarding the Land Use element.


Director Prince wished Commissioners happy holidays.

ITEMS INITIATED BY COMMISSION

Chairman Jameel and Planning Commissioners congratulated Senior Planner Tune and thanked him for his twenty years of service to the City of Brisbane.


Chairman Jameel thanked the Planning Department staff for its dedication and support.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Lentz moved to cancel the regular meeting of December 28, 2006 and adjourn to the regular meeting on January 11, 2007.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:55 p.m.  
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______________________________
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